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To the Editor:
Derby et al (1) noted that in 2003 

approximately half (14/29) of Interna-
tional Spinal Injection Society (ISIS) in-
structors and the majority (14/17) of 
poll respondents reported performing 
transforaminal epidural steroids injec-
tions. Do the authors have any data as 
to needle type (blunt vs sharp) used? If 
ISIS instructors persist in performing 
transforaminal injections with sharp-
tipped needles, this would appear to be 
a resounding rejection of the recent ca-
veats appearing in the interventional pain 
management literature.

Furthermore, although blunt tipped 
needles appear to be safe for use around 
canine renal arteries (2), no informa-
tion is available to confirm the propo-
sition that they reduce the incidence of 
serious complications in humans un-
dergoing pain procedures. At this point 
in time the putative benefit is pure con-
jecture. Whether or not using blunt nee-
dles results in an unanticipated new set 
of devastating injuries unique to blunt 
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needles remains to be seen; it took quite 
a few years for the transforaminal compli-
cations to surface. Medical history is re-
plete with “improvements” that seemed 
laudable at the time but later turned out 
to be as bad as, or worse than, the prob-
lems they addressed.  The older anesthe-
sia-based interventionalists will recall that 
once upon a time particulate antacids 
seemed to be a good idea during partu-
rition. Closer to home, complete bed rest 
and lumbar traction for low back pain 
also comes to mind. I believe we crippled 
quite a few unfortunates with that “com-
mon-sense” and intuitively appealing ap-
proach when I was an intern. 

The authors also correctly point 
out that those practitioners who have in-
curred major complications may not have 
been willing to self-report for this study. I 
am personally aware of two deaths in the 
past year that resulted directly from intra-
arterial injection during transforaminal 
cervical epidural steroid procedures, nei-
ther of which were performed by ISIS in-
structors, nor have they been published.  

Both cases, as one might expect, are now 
in litigation.  I doubt that either of the 
practitioner/defendants would be in-
clined to participate in such a poll.

A closed-claims study similar to the 
efforts made by our anesthesiology breth-
ren might better define the magnitude of 
the problem. This would not depend on 
self-reporting or physician recall, and the 
operative technique would be easily dis-
cernible in the medical record.
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